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SPEECH AT BRAN’S 10TH ANNIVERSARY

May 14, 2010

Marla

You flatter me, Marla.   At my age, I’m just thankful that you didn’t call me the grandfather of BRAN.  If I’m the father, then you must be the mother.  That being said, I think I need to apologize to our spouses, Jerry and Cathleen.

Marla was absolutely steadfast in her support and commitment to BRAN from the get-go.  She was always the consummate professional—prepared, creative, and sensible, and did all this with a pleasant demeanor.  

Only once do I remember when mild-mannered Marla got perturbed and sent a “frustration memo,” as she call it, to the Management Committee.   She felt that the Management Committee wasn’t moving fast enough on resolving some partnership issues.  This was a useful poke in the ribs that spurred things along.  Me, and many BRANites in this room, have nothing but pleasant memories of working with you.   Marla, we have the greatest admiration for all you’ve contributed to the success of BRAN.

BRAN Cable

(Hold up BRAN cable.)   Who would have thought that burying some garden hose like this around town would cause such commotion and celebration.
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Allen Hittleman, a good friend of mine in NOAA, had a net-geek friend (his term) that coined a measure of data that he called a LCU—which stood for Library of Congress unit.  It was equivalent to about five terabytes.  When Allen sent this info around, Walt Dabberdt took it a step further.  He calculated that using just the NCAR-allocated BRAN fibers, and using the transmission rate that we were planning for the project, we could send the contents of the entire Library of Congress from here at the Mesa to the NCAR Foothills Lab in 71.4 seconds!   Clearly, this little hose has a staggering capability.


Britt

Well we can’t talk about the origin of BRAN without mentioning Britt Bassett.   There’s some alliteration there—BRAN and Britt Bassett.   (I might add, along with Marla Meehl.)  Britt, in the mid to late 1990s, was NOAA’s first true network manager.  At the time, NOAA was still huddled in lease space on 30th Street across from Scott Carpenter Park on the CU East Campus.  I wish I could brag about hiring Britt, but my predecessor brought him on.   Britt, who grew up on a ranch is southwestern CO, was one of the most talented and productive individuals with whom I’d ever worked. 

I’m disappointed, as I know he is, that he couldn’t be here today.  Britt did send, however, an email comment with his regrets, which I’m sure he would like us to read.

I’m proud to have been involved in the BRAN project and wish to congratulate all who helped get it going and have kept it going.  It is not often one gets to see a good idea go from a twinkle in a few eyes to a completed project that benefits multiple organizations.

Early Ideas

My memory of that first twinkle that Britt mentioned occurred in late 1995 or early1996, when Britt told me that he had been talking with David Woods and Caren Litvanyi of the CU Computing Center about the possibility of a hardwired connection between our facilities.   After all, they were only three blocks east.   Wouldn’t it be sweet—down Marine Street—if we could string a cable. 

Furthermore, with the certainty of  NOAA getting funding to construct a new building (later named the David Skaggs Research Center) on the NIST campus, it became even more exciting to think about connecting with CU from there.  Once again, a few blocks would only separate us, this time along Broadway.  (Groundbreaking on the DSRC was November 1996.)   And furthermore, NCAR’s and the federal government’s property abutted in the back.  How about running a line up there as well.

Britt, David, Caren and I wondered how does one accomplish this?   Where do we get the authority?   We figured that the City would have something to say about using the right-of-way.

Soon after we brought Richard Varnes, the City’s telecommunications director into the conversation.   Richard was not only agreeable to the idea, but also very encouraging.   Coincidently, while preparing for the contract renewal with TCI, Boulder’s (then) cable TV operator, he had been thinking about putting an incentive for interconnecting the Boulder research institutions in the solicitation.  It all dovetailed nicely. 

Byyny Luncheon

Thirteen years ago, in May 1997, CU Chancellor Byyny graciously invited Rich Anthes, Dave Norcross representing NIST, and yours truly to a getting-to-know-you lunch in his office.  We discussed several topics of mutual interest.  Then, sometime during the ham and cheese, we handed out a two-page paper describing the basic concept of BRAN.

Britt and I had put this paper together with the help of a small working group that was sort of working under the radar.  To my knowledge, this was really the idea’s first public unveiling.   The attendees all seemed to like the idea.  Based on this encouragement, the BRAN Technical Committee and the BRAN Vision Committee were formed and started to work in earnest, and in public, on the project.

Birthday Card

If you will pardon me a slight detour, I got a wonderful birthday card from my friends a couple of years ago.  Picture this, on the front was a couple of elderly, dowdy looking, tourists looking out over a large body of water, presumably the ocean.   He had his pants hiked up—held by a white, vinyl belt.   And she was in a large print dress, wore a garish hat and carried a big purse.  (They might have been from Nebraska.)

In this scene he’s pointing out over the water to some land that’s protruding into the picture.   He says to her,  “See that out there, that’s called a stick-out.”

Opening the card up, the inside says, “When you get old enough, you can make up crap.”

This saying is now common among our friends as we suspect each other of stretching the facts.  So be forewarned, the things I say today may not have happened exactly as I remember them.   And I apologize, in advance, to those here who remember it differently.

Executive Group

On May 8th, 1998—almost a year after the Byyny luncheon—a  watershed meeting was held in the Fleishman Building (next door) to solicit a buy-in at the highest level of the organizations expected to participate in BRAN.   We called this gathering “The Executive Group.”   It was attended by:


President of UCAR, Dr. Anthes;


Chancellor of CU, Dr. Byyny;


Director of NIST-Boulder, Dr. Norcross;


Acting City Manager, David Rhodes;


Director of NCAR, Dr. Serafin; 

Director of NTIA, Dr. Utlaut; and 


Myself, as Executive Director of NOAA
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the project.  It addressed the project vision, benefits, the specific network routing, even projected costs, and next steps.   (Looking back, it’s incredible how our estimated cost at this early date turned out to match the actual project cost.)

We were proud of our cute little acronym shown here, and tagline “Fiber for a Healthy Future.”   It was so Boulder.   At one point we were working on the acronym GRANOLA, which I believe stood for Great Research and Administrative Network for On-Line Applications.  We all agreed that that was a little too cute.   The logo, shown here on the cover with the four interlocked hands, was borrowed from the Oppenheimer Mutual Funds symbol.  As far as I know, we never got sued for copyright infringement.

The reception the proposed project received, honestly, could not have been more positive.   Each Executive Group member spoke passionately about how BRAN would help their respective organizations, and how the synergism of all the parties working together would serve a greater good.

It was a wonderful send-off to the project.   The unqualified support of each partner’s executive energized the Working Group that had been working so diligently.   We were off to a flying start. 

Stuart Smalley

How many here know the name Stuart Smalley?  (Another alliterative name.)   Well, Stuart Smalley was a character, played many years ago on Saturday Night Live, by none other than Al Frankin, now Senator Al Frankin (go figure).  Stuart was this nerdy, shy guy that would stand in front of mirror each day, in his pastel shirt with a fuzzy, baby-blue, cardigan sweater, and recite a daily affirmation. 


I’m good enough,


I’m smart enough,


And doggone it, people like me.

I think this applies to BRAN.  It was good enough; it was certainly smart enough; and doggone it, people liked it.  BRAN was not a hard sell (with an exception that I will mention later).  Our mantra became, “It’s the right thing to do.”

Joe de Raismes

Without a doubt, the most dreaded meeting occurred in September 1998.   We had an appointment with the City Attorney, Joe de Raismes, to discuss BRAN for the first time.   Joe had been City Attorney for over twenty years.  The Daily Camera had called Joe the most powerful man in Boulder.   (Presumably, the most powerful woman was Marla.) 

I was very nervous about this interaction.  The BRAN thinking and planning were well underway.   We were growing quite a bubble, and all Joe had to do was stick a pin in it and the whole thing would have simply gone down the toilet.  Without the City’s right-of-way, the project was dead.

Joe had a lot of chutzpah—a graduate of Yale (magna cum laude) and Harvard Law School and an ego that befitted his background.   I can still see him in his office with his salt and pepper hair; he was resplendent in his blue and white striped shirt and signature red suspenders.  Somehow he reminded me of Mike Ditka.

After a BRAN overview, Joe asked a pointed question:  “Is this network in competition with the private sector?”  I had never thought of this before.  But I answered confidently, nevertheless.  I said,  “This network is an interconnection among local, non-profit, civic institutions and has no commercial value.”

I apparently had said the right thing, as Joe nodded approvingly.

His next question also threw me, “Is BRAN a utility?”  I had no bloody idea.  I didn’t know the definition of a utility, but my instincts told me it wasn’t a good idea to be one.  I had guessed that there was a whole body of laws and regulations concerning utilities that would make BRAN difficult, if not impossible, to implement. Well, confidence had worked on the first question, so I said assuredly and with conviction, “BRAN is not a utility.”

Bingo!  It was like that moment on Groucho Marx’s old TV program, “You Bet Your Life,” when the duck flies down with the secret word.  I had apparently said the right thing again!  Wow, I was two for two.   

As an aside, I must ask all of you here today—all of you that I know care deeply about the future of BRAN—if you ever find yourself at a cocktail party or other social gathering and the subject of BRAN comes up, please snap to attention, salute, and say, “Sir, BRAN is not a utility!”  

Back to the meeting.   It became increasingly more relaxed and cordial.   At the end, Joe graciously offered to draft a Memorandum of Understanding that would later provide the legal underpinning of the project.   A couple of weeks later, a draft 18-page MOU arrived in the mail.   It had to have been a tremendous amount of work, and on a short fuse.   BRAN owes Joe de Raismes a huge debt of gratitude.

I now look back and realize that this meeting, which I had so feared, was probably more theater than reality.  I’m sure that Joe de Raismes was predisposed to approve BRAN (i.e., doggone it, people liked it) due to the strong support of the City Manager, Ron Secrist, Bob Rhinesmith, Bob Harberg, and other members of the City staff.

Management Committee

As momentum for BRAN built through the summer of 1998, it became apparent that we needed attention given to a myriad of non-technical issues surrounding the project.  A committee, which we creatively called the “Management Committee,” was formed that was comprised of a representative from each of the four major partners.  We laughed that it was made up of individuals that weren’t bright enough to contribute to the technical design.   The committee was chaired by the CU Vice Chancellor of Administration, Paul Talbot, with Walt Dabberdt representing NCAR, Bob Rhinesmith, from the City, and myself, representing the federal labs.   

There were many contentious issues to be hammered out.  The BRAN basic network routing was pretty locked in, but what about add-ons?  And who pays?  And liability?  And insurance?  And maintenance?   The list went on and on.

It wasn’t all love and roses.  There had been some recent skirmishes between City and CU regarding the notorious land purchase for the “South Campus,” as well as the City’s attempt to charge an admissions tax on campus events (e.g. football games, music concerts).

But through perseverance, and with considerable good will, in December 1998 the Management Committee issued 36 “Guiding Principles” of BRAN.   (As you’ve heard, the Lord did it with ten.) 

Amusingly, the very first principal stated emphatically “BRAN was not a utility.”  Other principals included such things as how fibers could be traded or sold; where as-built drawing would be maintained; how construction and maintenance costs would be shared; and how disagreements would be resolved.   It defined “spurs” and “extensions” to the basic network, and prescribed how they were to be approved and funded.  It also established the role of the “lead party,” which was to be performed by the City.

I believe these 36 guiding principles provided a sound foundation to help BRAN grow to where it is today.

Britt Resignation

Among the few things that I saved when I retired over seven years ago, were my appointment books.  In looking in them for this talk, I discovered that my wonderful secretary, Helen, had made an entry for 4:30, Tuesday, January 12th, 1999 that said, “BB—Personnel Issue.”  

That turned out to be a shocking meeting.   Britt announced to me that he was resigning—and that he and Alana had already sold their house, had bought a boat, and were going to sail around the world.  There was no hope of talking him out of it.  It was a fait accompli.  I was astounded; as I’m sure folks at NCAR were where Alana worked in the systems area.

NOAA was blessed to have very talented understudies in Jerry Jansen and Alex Hsia that picked up the slack without missing a beat.

Other Important Meetings

There were several other important meetings that took place during the early part of 1999 that were critical to the success of BRAN.  Among these were three presentations to the CU Board of Regents, where Regent Bob Sievers and Chancellor Byyny spoke forcefully in support of BRAN.   In the end, the regents voted 9-0 in support of the project.   

There was another important meeting where BRAN was presented before the CU-City Steering Committee, which was created to soothe some of the hard feelings between the two entities.   BRAN provided an excellent example (poster child?) of CU-City cooperation.

 Another key event was when BRAN went before the City Council for approval.   All went swimmingly.   See….doggone it, people liked it.

Commerce Attorneys
For all the Kumbayah surrounding this project, there was one important entity (that I alluded to earlier) that didn’t quite buy into its benefit.   And that was the Department of Commerce attorneys.  For those who aren’t aware, the three local federal agencies involved in BRAN (i.e., NIST, NOAA, and NTIA) are siblings in the Department of Commerce.  We in the labs didn’t talk much about our family problems to our other BRAN compatriots, because frankly we were embarrassed—kind of like having an alcoholic father.

Try as we might, we couldn’t get the Commerce attorneys to share the dream.   All they seemed to do was throw up obstacles.  You know obstacles are those pesky things you see when you take your eyes off the goal.   I think Commerce hoped that something or someone else would kill the idea and they could duck the whole issue.  We just kept pestering and hammering away.  We weren’t to be denied.  As Henry Ford said, “Whether you think you can, or think you can’t, you’re right.”

We were getting basically yawns as we tried to get our own NOAA programmatic chain-of-command to put pressure on the Commerce attorneys.  This avenue didn’t provide much hope either. 

I swear, that a good fraction of DC’s apathy and aversion to this project was that it wasn’t invented there—you know, at the fountainhead of all knowledge.  After all, how could those doofuses out in Boulder come up with anything of significance without their leadership and involvement.

Again, what a tragedy and embarrassment it would have been if Washington had prevented us from being a partner.  It wasn’t looking good and it kept me awake at night.  

Udall Visit

In desperation, much like Marla’s “frustration memo,” I decided to, at least prepare, for a lateral attack on Commerce, if needed.   I happened to have, let’s say, an “acquaintanceship” with our second district congressman, now Senator, Mark Udall.  I had chatted with him on a number of occasions as we were working out on Friday nights at the Flatirons Athletic Club. 

Mark shared a love of mountain climbing.  In 1986, he and I had been on independent expeditions in the Pamirs, while climbing the highest point in the former Soviet Union—a peak of nearly 25,000 feet with the fetching name of Peak Communism.   Ironically, I had been nearby when Mark’s future wife, Maggie Fox, had taken a fall and had broken her leg.  

With this background, on one of my business trips to DC, I took it on myself to drop in to Congressman Udall’s Capitol Hill office to acquaint him with BRAN.   I came prepared with a nice 8 x 10 glossy of a slide that I had taken of his wife being rescued on the Soviet mountain.   I thought it would help break the ice.   

He was extremely supportive of the BRAN idea.   After all, it was an unheard of partnership among three levels of government—local (the City), state (CU), and federal (the Commerce labs).  I left the meeting very pleased. 

But not long after, I paid for my little, unauthorized, tryst.  I received a call from my boss’ boss, who said that his boss had called and chewed him out, and that “Groninger had gotten off the ranch” and was to be reprimanded.

(You can blame Alex for these personal stories, as he suggested I talk about some of the BRAN trials and tribulations.)

DOC Inspector General

One last story.  Sometime during this period, someone, presumably from Washington, sicced the Inspector General on us.  One day an agent came unannounced to the door and said he was there to “look into” BRAN.   He got the usual BRAN spiel and then, since there was nothing to hide, I handed him a cardboard box full of all the BRAN correspondence and documents that had accumulated to this point.  It was quite a stack.   I said, “Here—have at it.” 

A few days later, having snooped around and having poured through the material, he returned for the mandatory exit briefing.  He simply said he thought,  “BRAN was a pretty darn good idea.”   We had made a convert!  I don’t know, and never will know, whether this helped eventually break through with the Commerce attorneys.

Closing

In closing, BRAN was probably the most enjoyable and satisfying project that I worked on in my 29-year federal career.   And that includes helping to get the David Skaggs Research Center constructed.

I’ve never been involved in a project in which there was such genuine selflessness and teamwork.   It’s amazing what you can get done when you don’t need to take the credit.

I want to thank you for your attention and for indulging me.   I also want to send out a special thanks to Marla, Alex, the folks at Sturgeon, and all the others that put together this marvelous event.

Long live BRAN!
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